Worksession Minutes

December 11, 2012

UNION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION

WORKSESSION MINUTES – DECEMBER 11, 2012


Meeting held at James M. Caulfield Administration Building, 2369 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Mrs. Linda Gaglione, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Francis R. Perkins, President and Mrs. Judy Salazar

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
None



The meeting was called to order by Mr. Perkins at 7:00 p.m.  


Mr. Arminio led the board members and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Mr. Perkins indicated that minutes for the following meetings would be adopted at the regular meeting next week:  Worksession of September 11, 2012; Executive Session of September 11, 2012; Regular Meeting of September 18, 2012 and the Special Meeting of September 28, 2012.

COMMUNICATION


Mr. Perkins asked if all communication had been referred to the appropriate committees.  Mr. Damato said they were.

SPECIAL PRESENTATION


Review of first quarter benchmark testing results  -  Mrs. Moutis distributed information to the board regarding her presentation.  She said that before she started her presentation she wanted to refer to the chart entitled “Annual Progress Targets for Schools”.   Mrs. Moutis said that in the State of New Jersey they changed Adequate Yearly Progress to Annual Measurable Objectives.  She said no longer is the district shooting for one number in the State of New Jersey; each elementary school, each middle school, each high school has their own target level based upon their test scores from 2011.  Mrs. Moutis said that this chart helps keep an eye on the progress of each school.   She said that at Battle Hill Elementary in 2010-2011, Mrs. Warren’s language arts score was proficient – 62.8%; this past school year for language arts, she needed to reach 65.9%.  Mrs. Moutis said that in the 2011-2012 school year, Battle Hill scored 46.4% proficient which means that Mrs. Warren did not meet her own individual building goal according to the State of New Jersey.  She said for this coming school year, Mrs. Warren must “hit” 69% proficient.  Mrs. Moutis said that Hannah Caldwell Elementary School Dr. Lentine’s goal is 72.7% proficient.  She said that every building has a different target for the coming school year.  Mrs. Moutis said at Connecticut Farms Elementary School for math, taking all grade three and four students’ scores combined together, for the 2011-2012 school year Mrs. Moses was at 79.4% proficient and she must reach 86.9% proficient in the 2012-2013 school year.  Mrs. Moutis said that the State has given the district a chart where it needs to go up until 2017.  She said that the State took the scores from 2010-2011 and used a formula which is based upon the amount of children that did not pass the test; that percentage was taken and divided out amongst the seven years to get the increments.  Mrs. Moutis said that every building is different.  She said that this is a different approach and was something that everyone had to learn.  Mrs. Moutis said that each building principal has a different action plan as well as their targets.  Mr. Tatum asked what grade levels are “bundled”.  Mrs. Moutis said normally it is grades 3, 4 and 5 would be bundled for elementary.  She said at Connecticut Farms because they kept their fifth graders, it is bundled grades 3, 4 and 5 because they did not add any “new” fifth graders to their building.  Mrs. Moutis said that at Hannah Caldwell grades 3, 4 and only the Hannah Caldwell fifth graders that stayed.  She said that the Livingston numbers are taken out; at Hamilton School there are students from Franklin, Battle Hill and Washington.   

Mrs. Moutis said that five years ago, open ended assessments were done four times per year.  She said five years ago when this was still being implemented in the district it became like rote; children would take the test, the teachers would score it and nothing went further than that.  Mrs. Moutis said that this practice had been going on for the seven years prior to that and the district stopped doing it five years ago.  She said that when the district started doing proficiency assessments the past two years and the NJASK scores came back and she found out that the writing scores in the elementary schools were on the low end of all of the district’s scoring and math word problem solving in math was lower than the math scores.  Mrs. Moutis said that when she discovered this, she spoke to Dr. Martin and Mr. Tatum about re-instituting the assessment tests.  She said that Mrs. Ford and Ms. Matthews picked the math questions for grades three and four and Mr. Ghiretti and Ms. Corbett picked the language arts questions for grades three through five.  Mrs. Moutis said that this is the first time that the students are seeing any type of assessment in third grade which looks like this.  She said that last year when the students took NJASK in grades three, four and five, the writing samples were returned to the district, the highest score that a student can get is a “5”, the district did not have one student, last year, that scored a “5”.  Mrs. Moutis said that the test scores that she was going to share with the board tonight are the beginning of the school year for a student; so when you see low numbers in grade three, she did not want the board to be alarmed because the real reason the proficiencies were given was to see what was taking place in the classrooms, what was happening in the buildings.  She said that she told the teachers when they were scoring the writing samples that they shouldn’t find a “5” in third grade right now; third graders should be starting out as “new writers”.  


Mrs. Moutis said that the assessments were given on two dates.  She said that all students were brought to one location; the building principal was involved unlike how the assessments were previously administered.  Mrs. Moutis said that she wanted the building principals to take charge and the classroom teachers to be removed from the situation.  She said that she did not want classroom teachers being able to prompt students, to coax them along or to assist them.  Mrs. Moutis said that she wanted to be sure that every building in the district at 9:15 on the 26th and 27th were given the exact same directions and there was no extra information.  Mrs. Moutis said that special education students received their IEP modifications in small group settings and it was just as if they were taking NJASK.  She said that on the 27th grades three and four took the math portion of the test; grade five did not.  Mrs. Moutis said that on the 28th through the 30th there were hand selected teachers from grades three, four and five that came to Kawameeh Middle School to score the tests.  She said that what she attempted to do, which actually worked, each building was color coded; so when the teachers came to score the tests, she had mixed the papers up so no one knew whose papers they were grading.  

Mrs. Moutis said that each child’s initials were on the paper and the classroom teachers received a code, so each teacher had a gamut of papers in from of them, the teacher was not just grading papers from one school and did not know whose papers were being graded by her.  She said that there were special education teachers grading papers and basic skills teachers grading papers as well as classroom teachers.  Mrs. Moutis said that the tests were directed through the Specialists; Mrs. Ford and Ms. Matthews did math and Mr. Ghiretti and Ms. Corbett did the language arts.  She said as the process started the papers came to everyone and there is a standard rubric that is followed; in language arts it is a five point rubric (0 being the lowest; 5 being the highest) and for math it is three point rubric.  Mrs. Moutis said that as the teachers were scoring the papers, they had to really look at the students’ papers and “tweak” them to see if it was really a 5 or a 4 and once they put those together, that is what they compared it to, then the process of grading started.  She said it was a full day of scoring and it wound up being more of a professional development because some when the classroom teachers looked at the questions, a discussion started amongst the teachers on how they were scoring the papers and why they were grading the papers in such a fashion.  Mrs. Moutis said that she compiled all of the results.  


Mrs. Moutis reviewed the third grade question which was poem and it was designed just as the students will see it on NJASK.  She said that there is a writing space and a writer’s checklist.  Mrs. Moutis said that things she is finding in the classes as she went through the process was that classroom teachers who are scoring their own papers, are scoring students in a fashion where they are trying to “think” what the students are trying to write.  She said when NJASK is scored, the scorer does not know the student and they are not interpreting what the student wrote.  Mrs. Moutis said that on the sample there is a page for “pre-writing”; the third graders needed to know that if they wrote on the pre-writing and they did not get to the other page, they would receive a “0” because as a NJASK test, the pre-writing is pre-writing and then the student continues writing.  She said that she wanted to “model” the assessment as closely as possible to the actual test.  Mrs. Moutis said that from the poem prompt the results throughout the district (broken out for special education and general education):  General education mean was 2.1 based on a 5 point score; each building principal and supervisor had to design an action plan based on their results.  She said that at Franklin School, Mr. Lowery has four dynamic third grade teachers that take writing and reading to the “nth” degree.  Mrs. Moutis said that tomorrow the classroom teachers will be having grade level meetings and they have asked to have these teachers speak to them.  


Mrs. Moutis said that in grade four language arts indicates that there were some administrations of the assessments where the students were unclear of what a “pre-writing” space was and when she heard that as she visited the buildings, she realized that she must address this issue with the fourth grade classroom teachers.  Mrs. Moutis said that the fourth grade results showed a slightly higher district mean but last year’s third graders, districtwide, were a very good group of students scoring on the NJASK.  She said that the fourth graders have done a writing piece before and they were familiar with the assessment; the mean score was 2.5.  Mrs. Moutis said that once again, Franklin School scored highest in the writing.  She said, in all, the fourth grade writing results were better.


Mrs. Moutis said that grade five students have had the assessment for two years and mean is 2.1 which is where the district is on the third grade level.  Mr. Nufrio asked how Mrs. Moutis arrived at the 2.1 mean score versus the 2.5.  Mrs. Moutis said that she took all of the general education classroom teachers and got the average of all of the classroom scores.  Mr. Nufrio said that this was based upon the students’ results.  Mrs. Moutis said that each individual classroom teacher gave her a mean score.   Mrs. Moutis said that she spoke to Mrs. DiGiovanni about her results.  She said that Mrs. DiGiovanni has some action plans already put in place to increase writing in the classroom as well as reviewing the writing samples.  


Mrs. Moutis said that with the grade three math assessment had to do with a graph and it caused lots of discussion when the scorers were figuring out the students’ papers because on the graph, students are taught in “Go Math” the series that is now being used, to start graphing at “0”.  She said in the old math series and the old standards, taught students to start graphing at “1”.  Mrs. Moutis said that when the teachers were scoring the tests, the teachers commented “maybe they meant this” or “maybe they meant that”.  She said that Mrs. Ford has met with all third grade teachers and indicated that they need to teach the children exactly how the standards are expecting them to graph and learn.  Mrs. Moutis said that the scorers gave the students the benefit of the doubt since it was the first time that they are doing it but the NJASK scorers will not do that.  She said that out of a “3” the general education mean was 2.3 and the special education mean was 2.  Mrs. Moutis said that the third grade at Franklin scored a 2.5.  She said that Hannah Caldwell, Connecticut Farms and Battle Hill scored 2.3, Washington scored 2.4 and 
Livingston scored 2.1.  She said that each and every teacher now has received their scores and she went through the tests to show the teachers what a “3” was and what a “2” looks like.  Mrs. Moutis said that the teachers are meeting and discussing what the assessments could be.  


Mrs. Moutis said that the grade four math assessment was a short answer test with an extended constructive response.  She said that the students had to write an explanation; they have to write the steps they took to solve the problem and write their detail.  Mrs. Moutis said that one of the initiatives in the elementary school this year is math with writing.  She said that every three weeks is a different activity being posted in the classroom.  Mrs. Moutis said that the students have to be able to explain because when the new assessment comes in two years, students will have to explain.  She said there is no “one answer” anymore, the students will have to explain their thought process.  Mrs. Moutis said that the fourth grade math results was a little bit lower than the others which is normally not the case.  She said that the special education mean was a 1.6 and the general education mean was 1.9; based on a “3”.  


Mrs. Moutis said that Mrs. Ford wrote a letter to the board indicating Mrs. Ford had gone to a conference and she wanted to come back and use a 9 point rubric for the math question but with the hurricane and the Wednesday meetings being cancelled she was not able to properly implement it within the fifth grade classrooms.  She said that a 9 point rubric is something that is new but it is “coming down the pike” and she wanted to walk the fifth grade teachers through it, sit with them and have the 9 point rubric available for the students for the first assessment and then have the students take the assessment independently the second time.  Mrs. Moutis said that Mrs. Ford assured her that data will be coming.  She said that Mrs. Ford is meeting with fifth grade teachers tomorrow and they will start the first process of implementing this new 9 point rubric system and how to teach it to students.  She said that Mrs. Ford is currently doing extended constructive response, similar to what was seen in third and fourth grade but doesn’t require the analysis that she has them do because Mrs. Ford will be implementing the new piece.  


Mrs. Moutis said that each building principal and supervisor was asked to put together an action plan.  She said that some of the buildings broke them out for content area and some broke them out for grade levels.  Mrs. Moutis said that at Battle Hill, Mrs. Warren is starting an afterschool program aside from the two Title I programs, which is primarily geared toward third and fourth grade students that have not passed NJASK and it will totally be geared toward writing.  She said that at Franklin School, Mr. Lowery is going to do something called a “mirrored assessment” which is a grade level group of teachers giving the same exact assessment and then discussing why certain areas scored better than others.  Mrs. Moutis said that the mirrored assessment will be based primarily on graphing for the third grade and the fourth grade will have the simple answers with the responses.  She said that Connecticut Farms will analyze eight points to a five point perfect essay and that is something that will take place in third and fourth grade classes.  Mrs. Moutis said that Hannah Caldwell and Hamilton Schools will doing language arts plans with a focus on word problems.   She said that across the State of New Jersey children do not score well in multi-step math problems.  Mrs. Moutis said that the third grade graphing question was exactly that; the students had to graph; they had to write a number sentence and they had to actually explain what they did to get their answer.  She said that the January proficiencies will contain many word problems.   Mrs. Moutis said at Livingston School students will be doing a daily math problem and the students will be required to write in a journal.  She said that analysis will be done for each classroom; not student information but general classroom results of how many students understood today’s question, will be displayed outside the classroom.  Mrs. Moutis said that at Washington School basic skills teachers are going to focus on fundamental gaps that are in Washington School with a specific group of students that are not scoring well on these tests.  She said that Mr. Ghiretti has suggested that each student across the district posts on the rubrics on their individual desk so when they are writing students will know what is expected to receive a score of “5”.  Mrs. Moutis said that Mrs. Ford wants to encourage staff to have students discuss rather than write their math problems to help their writing piece.  She said that this is one of the new assessments where children are going to have to explain to their administrator on the assessment.  

Mrs. Moutis distributed a simplified chart which has both content areas and all of the buildings listed together.  She said that the assessment was primarily given so that she knows exactly what is taking place in the classroom and to be able to know specifically where students need help and teachers going to their supervisors to find out where they can find materials to help the students in the textbooks and that teachers know what the problems are is a learning experience.  Mrs. Moutis said that the annual measurable objectives are the vision of where the district needs to go.  She hoped that the assessments will lead the district to its goals. 


Mr. Nufrio said with the abandonment of the former “AYP” expectations, did that also include abandoning the sanctions that went with them.  Mrs. Moutis said it did.  Mr. Nufrio asked what the sanctions are now.  Mrs. Moutis said that the district does not have a “focus” school or a “high priority” school; the district has no sanctions based on Title I.  She said that there used to be sanctions for “SINI” which is a School In Need of Improvement if the building received Title I money and scores went down one, two and three years in a row.  Mrs. Moutis said that the district also had a “DINI” sanction; the State removed all of that.  She said that she asked Mrs. Gavin from the County what the purpose of Title I money given to specific buildings if there is no sanction that is going to come down the pike.  Mrs. Moutis said that Mrs. Gavin’s response was that this is the three year plan and after the three year plan she was sure that there would be some other sanction that will be coming down.  She said that for right now Franklin, Hannah Caldwell,  Burnet Middle and Union High Schools will be receiving Title I funds and if their scores go down year after year for the next three years there will be no sanction.  Mrs. Moutis said that it will be at the discretion of the district how the funds will be spent.  Mr. Tatum asked if the funds will be taken away if the scores go down.  Mrs. Moutis said that nothing will be taken away.  


Mr. Nufrio asked Dr. Martin if he had read the action plans and if there was any criteria given to the building principals before they wrote the plans.  Dr. Martin said that he did read the action plans.  He said that the idea was that he wanted to give the principals some autonomy in getting scores up in their buildings.  Dr. Martin said that Mrs. Moutis and Dr. Lishak went to the schools and indicated to the principals that given the scores in their building in the first quarter how will you resolve that, what is your plan.  Mrs. Moutis said that she specifically asked for three to five steps and she also told them the format.  Mrs. McNeil said that she thought the idea of the quarterly assessments and having the principals come up with corrective action plans is great.  She felt that scores will improve since teachers and administrators are involved in solving the problems.  Mrs. Gaglione felt that these action plans should be included in the teachers’ evaluations and it should be indicated whether or not they are meeting their goals.  Mrs. Moutis said that in March when the next assessments are done there will only be two scorers rather than one scorer.  She said that the perfect “3’s” on the math assessment will be pulled prior to doing the scoring so that the scorer can see what they are looking for.  Mrs. Moutis said that there should be growth in this area.


Mr. Perkins asked Ms. Ionta to share her proposal regarding the “Athletic Hall of Fame” at Union High School.  Ms. Ionta said that she thought it was time for the district to honor its student athletes, coaches, administrators and contributors to the athletic department who have put forth a lot of effort and have achieved major goals.  She said that By-laws have been developed.  Ms. Ionta said that the first year will be the “kick off” year and what the committee wants to do from that point on is to have a dinner every other year for the induction of new members.  She said that the selection committee will consist of the Athletic Director, Union High School Principal and the Athletic Trainer and in addition the committee will also consist of former coaches and members of the community.  Ms. Ionta said that there will be a limit of eleven members of the committee.  She said that to start off the Athletic Director will make most of the decisions because the initial committee must be developed and after that point, a person will be on the committee for a three year term.  Ms. Ionta said existing members of the committee will be the ones to nominate individuals to be on the committee.  She said that information will be posted on the website in order to get the community involved to initially recommend individuals and/or teams to be inducted into the Hall of Fame. Ms. Ionta said that there was a 15 member advisory board that meets every other month and was instrumental in developing the By-laws.  She said that there should be no cost to the district for the institution of the Hall of Fame.  Ms. Ionta said that the committee has started doing some fundraising and when the dinner comes around the existing members will pay their own way to the dinner; the committee will have to pay for the inductees but hopefully it will be a big enough event that it can be subsidized by the committee.  She said that the plan is to always have the induction dinner in November during Homecoming Week.  

Ms. Ionta said that initial inductees will be bigger because there are several individuals who have passed on and they need to be recognized.  She said that there will be approximately 12 individuals inducted each year, one team, two coaches and other members of the community who have served the athletic department well over the years.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if there will be a wall of fame and where will it be located in the school.  Ms. Ionta said that it will be near the Louis J. Rettino Gymnasium.  She said that she also wanted to have a banner inside of the gym which will have each “class” inducted displayed.  Ms. Ionta thought that this was long overdue because the amount of athletes that have come through the Union Public Schools is really phenomenal.  She said that inductees must have been out of school for at least 10 years to be considered for induction and there are some other stipulations that will have to be followed.  Mr. Perkins asked what the downside of this would be.  Ms. Ionta said that she did not really see a downside but what she was trying to stay away from is the Hall of Fame becoming a “political” thing and that could be a problem.  She said that the first class or two may have exceptions to the “ten year” rule because someone like Darnell Stapleton who is so involved in the community, played at Rutgers and won a Super Bowl is the type of person who should be inducted at the beginning to get everyone excited.  
Mr. Arminio said that at the last meeting the committee talked a lot about the integrity of the selection committee.  Ms. Ionta said that the committee wants it to be a serious thing and to have people who are inducted to feel really honored. She said that she will be reaching out to people who have donated to the athletic department in the past and she will also be reaching out to Union alumni and see what kind of donations are received.  Mr. Nufrio said that Ms. Ionta could try to get some local business sponsorship.  Ms. Ionta said that once the committee receives the board’s approval to go forward, then letters will be sent out to solicit donations.  Dr. Martin thought that the Hall of Fame was a wonderful thing and it will be yet another good thing in the Union School District.  He thanked Ms. Ionta for all of the time and effort that she expended on setting this up.

Dr. Lishak said that a lot of the things that Mrs. Moutis explained earlier about the way that the data analysis was done are the same.  She said that she has a different set up on the secondary level in that she takes a lot of the teacher analysis out of the process.  Dr. Lishak said that she was lucky enough to purchase a system where the results are run through and the data analysis is done automatically.  She said that distributed some information to the board members to read at their leisure.  Dr. Lishak said that she once the assessment is given, she is able to breakdown the assessment data by classroom teacher, by course and even right down to an individual question on the test.  She said that the information was broken down by percentage and she was able to see, in Algebra for example, what the average score was across the board and she was able to see the average score for each individual teacher and which area were the students weakest and strongest in, in each classroom.  Dr. Lishak said that based on this information, an action plan was able to be developed.  

Dr. Lishak said that the NJASK for grade 8 was a pretest because it was designed to “mirror” the NJASK using the same format; it used the same type of questions and it was a true pretest to the NJASK.   She said that at this particular time in the school year, she felt it was necessary to give the test so that the district could see where it was as a baseline but also to have the teachers and the board understand that in some particular areas, the skills have not yet been taught to students who took the test.  Dr. Lishak said that the numbers did come back relatively low in some areas and in certain strands but the reason is that some things have not been taught yet.  She said that the pre-NJASK average at Burnet Middle School was 51% partly proficient at this time; in Kawameeh the average was 52% partly proficient.  Dr. Lishak said that the areas of weakness in this particular grade are ordering fractions; she said that at Burnet there are 80% of the students that are unable to perform that skill.  She said that this skill is not taught until the second marking period.  Dr. Lishak said that this gives teachers the knowledge that 80% of students have no idea what this is.  She said that she looked at areas where students did well; realizing of course, that the area will still be taught at a later date but there are some areas that need to be concentrated on more than others.  Dr. Lishak said that 93% of the district 8th graders do not know how to find the area of a triangle.  She said that it is not taught until the second marking period but it still important information that teachers need to know.  Dr. Lishak said that what she looked at when she analyzed the scores from grades 6, 7, 8 and the high school she felt that if the district could hit a 74% mark on this test the next time that it is given, the students will be at a proficient level.  She showed the board examples of the types of questions that were on the test.  Dr. Lishak said that question has to do with the area of a triangle; she said that some students did not know how to answer the question at all; some knew how to answer the question because the formula was given but they did not know how to find the formula.  She said that this is also a skill that the students must learn.  Dr. Martin said that he thought this type of information given to the math teachers is very valuable because when the skill is presented to be taught it will allow teachers to spend more time on the skill to be sure that the students learn it.  

Dr. Lishak said that at this point in time, based on the results of the pre-test, district students would really be struggling if the NJASK test were given today.  She said that after the results of the test was made available and the supervisors compiled the information, each supervisor met with the principals to advise them of the scores in their building.  Dr. Lishak said that the supervisor and the principal together decided to sit down with each teacher, show them their individual information and analyze the information.  She said that it was up to each individual teacher to come up with an action plan and then go over what they thought would and wouldn’t work and what the teacher can do to make students recognize where the district is.  Dr. Lishak said that even though the principal is responsible for their building but each teacher is responsible for their students.  She said that the teachers were told that the scores were not going to be compared teacher to teacher but the purpose was to let the teachers know where there students were now and where they need to be.  Dr. Lishak said that when the principals received the information, they were able to design lessons.  She said that in this particular case the teachers were so happy to get the information quickly and begin working toward what they had to achieve.  Dr. Lishak said that with the new program, test results from the proficiencies and midterm exams to turn the results around and get it back to the teachers in four or five days.  She said that this information really affects the planning and instruction almost immediately.  Dr. Lishak said that she has a score that she is looking at and trying to reach; skills have been recognized either that have been taught and students have not comprehended or that students have to concentrate on for the upcoming marking periods and action plans have been put in place that will be revisited after the January proficiencies as well as the midterms in January.  


Mr. Perkins asked what the impetus was for the entire initiative.  Dr. Lishak said that this was started last year with the proficiency exams.  She said that this was a great idea but the proficiencies were given too far into the year.  Dr. Lishak said that the teachers complained that they did not have enough information quick enough.  She said that it was suggested that if the test was given in November to see what is lacking some of these things can be addressed before the proficiency which is given in January.  Dr. Lishak said that the drive to return the data more quickly and after the teachers saw the data they have become data hungry.  Mr. Perkins asked if this came from the County Superintendent or was it a district initiative.  Dr. Lishak said it was a district initiative.  Mr. Perkins said that the fact that it was initiated and accomplished within the district was noteworthy and laudable.  


Mr. Nufrio said that it was good that the district was doing this; he said that it is not all that new in terms of the concept.  He asked if this process was also being utilized in the elementary schools and if not, why not.  Mrs. Moutis said that the analysis is unfortunately being done by hand in the elementary schools because in K-5 when the November assessment was given it was not a multiple choice test so ScanTron sheets could not be used.  Mr. Nufrio asked if could be done.  Mrs. Moutis said “yes”  if the test is designed to be multiple choice at all grade levels.  Mr. Nufrio said that it should be able to be done at least once a year. Mrs. Moutis said that it can be done but the way the proficiencies are for the January test, they are not all multiple choice.  Dr. Martin said that a weak spot was the children’s writing.  Mrs. Moutis said that the writing is a weakness.  Dr. Martin said that he problem with the ScanTron which is all multiple choice is that it does not give the district a read on certain skills.  Mr. Nufrio said that you cannot use it at all levels but it can be used for certain math and some language arts skills.   Mrs. Moutis said that she analyzes the data to the point where she can tell you how many students K-5 got question No. 3 wrong because she does the analysis by hand in her office.  Mr. Tatum said that the district is looking at something that is really cumulative in terms of scoring.  He said that if the district was doing a post assessment at the elementary level and immediate results were required or the end of a chapter test, using the ScanTron would be very effective.  Mr. Nufrio said that it can be done in the first and last marking periods and proceed from there in the next few years.    He said that it would not give the cumulative response the district is looking for.  Dr. Lishak said at the secondary level, in all fairness to the elementary schools, she sometimes have assessments that have up to 60 or 70 questions depending on the subject matter.  She said that it would be impossible to enter in that data.  Dr. Lishak said that at the secondary level each subject matter teacher 
has more than 100 students, whereas the elementary teachers may only have 25 students in their class.  Mr. Tatum said that the pre-assessment is testing skills that have not yet been taught and teachers should have results returned as soon as possible so that they know what to emphasize. 


Dr. Lishak said that over the last couple of years, for whatever reason, she cannot explain it, students who have taken the HSPA in the eleventh grade and done well, by the time they get to twelfth grade, the same problems, issues and areas where they showed weakness in the eleventh grade, seem to pick up skills in the twelfth grade more easily.  She thought it might be a certain “maturity” level.  Dr. Lishak said that the district has shown an increase in its graduation rate.  She said that some of the district’s programs have been amended and different programs have been discussed and changed at the high school.  Dr. Lishak said that an example is that there is a student at the high school who already has enough credits to graduate and said that that he did not want to be in school but wanted to work.  She said that meeting the academic and social needs as well as some of the pressures that students are facing, she was able to keep approximately four students from dropping out of school so far this year.  Dr. Lishak said that making some adjustments at the high school is making a difference. 

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 


Dr. Martin said that in last Thursday’s Local Source there was a story about Union High School students who were displaying Christmas spirit.  He said that students at the high school had a “bazaar” to raise money so that AP tests could be paid for.  Dr. Martin said that he attended the bazaar today and it was “mobbed” with students; he said everyone was having a good time; there was music and dancing.  He said that the district has to do more public relations about the good things that are happening, especially things that are happening at the high school.  Dr. Martin stated that there was an article in the Star Ledger last week about Union High School’s graduation rate jumping was good.  He said that the fact that the district has students to go out of their way to raise money so that their fellow students can take AP exams is something that the district should be proud of.  

Dr. Martin said that the board should know how successful the community service program which was started at the high school is.  He said that less than one year ago the board approved the idea of the high schools students getting involved in community service projects.  Dr. Martin said that no one knew for sure if it would work.  He said that it is a huge success and the lion’s share of student at the high school are very excited about it they have a lot of community spirit.  He said that one of the many things that the students have done is they assisted with a Breakfast with Santa on December 1st at Applebee’s Restaurant.  Dr. Martin said that this event was sponsored by the Township to gain money for the Memorial Day Parade Committee.  He said that he attended and there were about 15 students from the high school who were helping out, serving breakfast.  Dr. Martin said that many community members approached him to sing the praises of the high school students who were in attendance.  He said that this program is working.  

Dr. Martin said that there was going to be a Parent Night for grades 3 through 5 which is being run by Mrs. Moutis and Ms. Corbett regarding State Reading and Writing Rubrics.  He said that he would be doing a “phone blast” to parents.  Dr. Martin said that a lot of attention is being given to academics in the district.  

Dr. Martin said that Dr. Lishak and Mrs. Moutis deserve tremendous credit for the proficiency assessment initiative.  He said that in looking at the test scores that the district received last summer, they were the ones that said, “Let’s not wait until the end of January to take our first look at how students are doing this year.  Let’s do a fall assessment.”  Dr. Martin said that the principals and teacher took these assessments very seriously and it has put the district in a better position than ever before.  


Dr. Martin reported on the trip that the Middle School Academy students visited Salem Massachusetts last Friday and Saturday.  He said that approximately 170 students and 50 parents and teachers went on the trip.  Dr. Martin said that the students saw the Salem Witch Museum, the Salem Wax Museum and the National Park Center.  He said that the students also toured Harvard University.  Dr. Martin said that Mrs. Koby, who is the nurse at Burnet, has a son, Tim, who attends Harvard Graduate School getting his PhD in Physics.  He said that Tim Koby met the group and all students got a tour of Harvard.  Dr. Martin said that in three different places he was pulled aside; the first time at a rest stop on the way to Salem and after the students returned to the buses the manager of the rest stop commented on how clean the students left the restrooms and the restaurant area and how orderly and polite the students conducted themselves.  He said that later on in the day when he visited the Witch Museum with a group of students and the people at the Museum gave him an ornament as a gift and said that they were delighted to have the group visit and had rarely seen a group so well mannered.  Dr. Martin said that the following day at the Salem Wax Museum, the exact same thing happened and the person in charge gave us candy for the students to have on the bus.  He said that he was very proud of this.  Dr. Martin said that all of the students who went on the trip had to read the book “A Break with Charity” about the Salem Witch Trials and they had to pass a test.  He said that Ms. Hall was one of the teachers at Kawameeh that was doing that.  Dr. Martin said that all of the students on the trip knew what they were looking at; they knew all of the names of all of the witches who had been hanged and their stories.

Dr. Martin said that with the board’s permission, he would like to again do the Saturday Academy.  He said that this is the Academy which is run for 10 Saturday mornings starting in January.  Dr. Martin said that students will have a math and a language arts class but also math class will have a science component and the language arts class will have a social studies component this year.  He said that last year all the groups were able to go on a voluntary field trip to the Museum of Natural History in New York City.  Dr. Martin said that he was thinking that this year maybe the group could visit the Statue of Liberty or Ellis Island this year or maybe the Liberty Science Center.  He said that as with all of the Academies and the trips there is always scholarship money available; there are wonderful people who step up each time and provide monetary support.  Dr. Martin asked that a resolution be put on next week’s agenda to approve the Saturday Academy for approval by the board.  

Dr. Martin said that during the Education Committee meeting earlier this evening, several supervisors from the high school spoke about the STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics) Initiative up and running in the middle schools and the high school.  He said that, especially in the high school, this would be elective courses available for students.  Dr. Martin said that he knew that there were families in the district who will “jump” all over this STEM initiative.  He said that there are families that are willing to go out of their way for their children in any way possible.  Dr. Martin said he was confident that a STEM initiative will work in the district.  Mr. Nufrio asked if Dr. Martin planned on placing this initiative on the agenda for next week.  Dr. Martin said he did not know if the district was ready to put the STEM initiative on the agenda.  Dr. Lishak said that she did not hear anything about that.  Mr. Nufrio said that the district would have to start budgeting for this program.  Dr. Martin said that anything that the STEM courses will be rough and because they are voluntary, he was not sure how many students would sign up for them but he felt that there were students in the district that were ready for such a program. 


Mr. Perkins said that during the course of the evening, he opened two letters that came from to him from Chief Fretz which read as follows:  

On behalf of the entire Township of Union Fire Department, I am writing to formally express our gratitude for the support given us during the recent recovery efforts from Hurricane Sandy.  With your cooperation, the Township of Union emergency vehicles were provided diesel fuel otherwise inaccessible during the gas shortage, yet another repercussion of the storm.  Your assistance allowed us to keep all our vehicles fully operational in the most critical of times.  With all our departments continuing to work hand in hand we hope the relief process will move forward as quickly and as smoothly as possible.  Please extend our thanks to any employees, staff and/or family members who may have been involved in the process.
Mr. Perkins said the truth was that virtually everyone was involved.   He said that he was very happy to relate the following letter that was forwarded to Mr. Wiggins.


On behalf of the entire Township of Union Fire Department I am writing to formally express our gratitude for the support given us during the recent recovery efforts of Hurricane Sandy.  The assistance you provided allowed us to respond to emergent situations in the most efficient manner possible given the most difficult circumstances.  As our access to fuel was compromised, the diesel fuel you provided the Township was invaluable.  As we all face the daunting task of returning to normalcy after Hurricane Sandy, the Union Fire Department will continue to strive to keep the Township of Union and the surrounding communities safe and secure for its local residents and business occupants.  With help from corporations and individuals such as yourself, our spirits will remain strong and determined through the relief process.  Please extend our thanks to any employees. 


Mr. Perkins said that at a social event this past weekend, several Township officials commented in a very positive way about the cooperation between the school district and the municipality regarding the relief efforts and particularly mentioned Mr. Wiggins as somebody who was a valuable resource to both the Township and to the district.  Mr. Perkins thanked Mr. Wiggins for all of his efforts.  


Mr. Perkins said that when the district goes out and tells about all of the good things that are being done in the district, the more perceptive or that greater perception of the school district is.  He said that Dr. Martin and he have had discussions regarding bringing realtors in town and doing the “dog and pony” show for them to point out the good things that they don’t know about that they can relate to new people coming into town.  

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE


Mr. Nufrio said that Mrs. McNeil asked him to fill in for her.  He said that the Education Committee met and he presented the agenda.  Mr. Nufrio asked if the principal evaluation program is in place.  Dr. Lishak said that the resolution will approve the rubric for the teachers and the TeachScape principal’s tool.  She said that both of these must be in by December 31st.  Mr. Nufrio asked if the district had the evaluation programs in place.  Dr. Lishak said that they have not yet been released for use by TeachScape.


Mr. Nufrio said that the district is way behind in the times and if the district is going to move forward and certainly that is the main objective and goal of this board, is to provide as much innovative concepts and programs to the students that the district can possibly muster, whether it costs a nickel or it costs $5,000.  He said that he certainly saw the validity, the value and the need to move forward with the STEM program and hopefully the board will give it extra consideration. Mr. Nufrio said that if students are to compete in the world of science, technology, engineering and mathematics, the district cannot sit complacently and deal with what it currently has in place.  He said it just is not enough.  Mr. Nufrio said he was not saying it was insufficient in what it does provide, he was saying that it is not enough to provide for the future.  Mr. Nufrio said that district students need much more complex direction and instruction so that they can compete.  He said that this was the national objective.  Mr. Nufrio said otherwise the district will be in a bad place five to ten years from now.  Dr. Lishak distributed an overview of the STEM program to the board members who were not at the Education Committee meeting.  Mr. Nufrio said that he can speak for Mrs. McNeil and Mr. Arminio can speak for himself that both Mrs. McNeil and he were totally supportive of this program and hopefully once the numbers are crunched, this initiative should be part of any proposal for budgeting for next year.  Mr. Arminio said that the program itself is a wonderful program that is all encompassing from 6th through 12th grade.   He said 6th, 7th and 8th grade students would receive the foundations of the science and engineering aspect of the program and then to get into the high school there are more and more complex ideas and he believed that this program would allow district students to achieve in their math and science scores by taking this elective.  Mr. Arminio said that it was a different approach to teaching; it is a hands on program and he felt it was a great elective.  He said that there were a few bugs that had to be worked out.  Mr. Nufrio said that the logistics are something that had to be worked out but many district already have this program in place and have been doing it for a number of years.  He said that it is not mandated but it is required.  Mr. Nufrio said that the country as a whole does not presently have students that can easily compete with students from abroad, especially Asian students.  He said that the district needs to improve the methodology and the method by which the district presents these concepts and he saw a wealth of benefits coming out of this.  


Mrs. Gaglione said that she believed in “hands on” instruction and she saw thought there were many children who needed “hands on” instruction.  She said that she was not against this program in any way.  Mrs. Gaglione said that $376,000 which is the cost of the program is not small change.  She suggested that the district look for different areas that can possibly be reduced such as eliminating other elective courses that may not have a large number of students taking.  Dr. Lishak said that in the areas where electives are not full, would only be reduced by one or two.  Mrs. Gaglione said that teacher currently teaching electives could not be utilized for the new program and new staff would have to be hired.  She believed that there were grants available for STEM programs.  Mr. Nufrio said that some of the funding for this program will possibly come from the Perkins Grant.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the district needs to know for a fact that grant money will offset the cost of this program before it is implemented.  Dr. Lishak said that the district can apply for all of the grants that it is eligible for but the district may not know that it received the grant until after the program needed to be started.  She said that money would have to be allocated in the budget prior to the awarding of a grant.  Mrs. Gaglione thought that the district would have to wait another year before initiating this program; she felt that planning had to be done in advance.  

Mrs. Gaglione said that she had a concern that not only students from the top of the class be eligible to be in this program.  She felt that those students in the middle and lower part of the class would probably benefit more from taking “hands on” instructional courses.  Dr. Lishak said that the idea was that it would be an elective but all students in the middle school will be exposed to this program and the courses are open to all students.  She said that by exposing students to the courses, a fire may have been ignited in the student who wants to pursue a specific course of study.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she would like to know that when a new program like this is instituted that there is some type of statistical tracking put into place to indicate if the program has an effect on test scores.  Mr. Arminio said that there are some schools who have had this program for ten or twelve years.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if the district had labs already built that can accommodate this program.  Dr. Lishak said that the district has the space for the program.  She said that at Kawameeh Middle School there is a utility room which is set up as a lab already downstairs that is intended to be used; additional technology would have to be installed.  Dr. Lishak said that at Burnet Middle School there are two classrooms which were once utilized as shop classes.  She said that before they can be utilized for any purpose, they would need complete revamping and then turned into labs.  Dr. Lishak said that there would be some construction costs to get these rooms ready for use.  Mr. Nufrio said that the projected costs of starting this program include the costs to get the classrooms ready for use.


Mr. Perkins asked if anyone has ever looked into doing a Pilot Training Ground School and the grant money that goes along with that; he said that this is a vehicle by which you can teach mathematics and science in a way that is intriguing for students, giving them an opportunity to do things that they otherwise might not do and he said that there will be a severe pilot shortage within the next ten years in this country and it would give an educational opportunity to individuals that otherwise might miss it.  Mr. Perkins said that flying a plane is an experience by which you learn in a very practical and real way, by necessity, science, math, engineering, weather and environment.  He said that the district may well be able to find grants to support this type of program.  Mr. Perkins said that another more popular training course would be a ground school for sailing.  He said that the ground schools for sailing also cover things like navigation and physics.  Dr. Lishak said that the presentation did speak about an aeronautics portion to the program.

Mr. Nufrio asked Dr. Martin if he had some time next week to have the committee do a presentation to the entire board.  Dr. Martin said that there could be a special presentation at next week’s meeting so that the public can be made aware of what the district is contemplating.  Mr. Layden thought that STEM was a great initiative and a lot of districts have been doing this for many years.  He said that the district might want to speak to Dr. Farahi at Kean University because they have done a lot in this area.  Mr. Layden thought maybe there could be some sort of partnership between the district and Kean University.  Mr. Nufrio said that the district may also be able to get some contributions from local corporations such as Merck and he knew that these companies would love the idea of being a part of something that is innovative, is in their field and is local.  

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE


Mrs. Gaglione stated that the committee met and discussed agenda items.  She presented the agenda to the entire board.  Mrs. Gaglione congratulated the new members of the board that were elected during the November election. 

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE


Mr. Layden said that the committee met and he presented the agenda.  


Mr. Layden said that Mr. Wiggins attended the operations committee meeting and spoke about the need to replace the three boilers at Burnet Middle School.  He said that this is long overdue.  Mr. Layden said that the inspector will not certify the boilers for the next school year and the need is very great right now to replace the boilers.  Mr. Wiggins said that the bolts that hold the boilers together are worn out.  He said that for the past few years there have piece meal repairs and an inspector will not certify the boilers to be used next year.  Mr. Wiggins said that the boilers are very large and it will be necessary for a window and part of a wall to be removed to get the units out of the building.  He said that he would like to get a bid going as soon as possible so that the installations can be done during the summer months.  Mr. Wiggins said that funds will come from next year’s budget for these replacements.  He said that it will be necessary to get an architect and engineer involved and there will be permits required for the work.  Mr. Damato said that the bid really needed to go out in February because in the winter the district can get much better prices for summer work. Mr. Layden said that the projected cost for this project would be $800,000 to $900,000.  Mr. Wiggins said that architect and engineering fees would be coming out of this year’s budget.  Mr. Vieira said that the district’s infrastructure is very old and it is necessary to take care of some large projects every year.  Mr. Wiggins said that the new boilers will be more efficient and use less energy.  Mr. Perkins asked if there was any way that the district could approximate the savings in energy costs with the new boilers.  Mr. Wiggins said that he would speak to the engineer; he said that the district may be able to get an energy credit for the installation of new units.  Mr. Layden said that there would be a resolution on next week’s agenda to approve Potter Architects to prepare the bid documents. 
DISCUSSION:


Fee waiver for use of Union High School for UCIAC Wrestling Tournament on January 19 and NJSIAA  Region  3  State  Wrestling  Tournament  on February 27, March 1 and March 2, 2013 – Mr. Perkins said that he did not have a problem with this fee waiver.  Mr. Arminio said that the Region 3 tournament has been held in Union for the past 25 years and the County Tournament has been held in Union for about 12 years.  

Districtwide Emergency Drill in January – Dr. Martin said that last year the district had a drill in the spring at Kawameeh Middle School.  He said that a week had been chosen but no one knew what school would have the drill.  Dr. Martin said that a full scale operation was held at Kawameeh with Police and Fire Department involvement.  He said that this year, he wanted to continue with this practice.  Dr. Martin said that the initiative was to hold a drill in January.  Dr. Martin said that instead of saying that the drill could happen anytime during a single, the district will take the entire month of January and the drill can happen at any time at any school.  He said that all schools must be ready.  Dr. Martin said that the district will stay away from a drill where the students will have to go outside during the month of January.  Dr. Martin said that he hoped there would be another drill sometime in May of this school year. He said that the district learned some lessons after the last drill so it is necessary to continue to have drills to put what was learned in place there is no point. 


Mr. Perkins said that he did an after storm action review and he said that the school emergency manual does not address anything like the district experienced during Hurricane Sandy.  He said that none of the procedures that were followed during the storm are addressed in any materials at the district level.  Mr. Perkins thought that it would be helpful to work on this type of a situation as well.  


Mr. Layden said that there seems to be a rumor throughout the community that Central-Five/Jefferson School will not be ready to open in September 2013.  He said that a few people have approached him with regard to this situation.  Mr. Layden said he thought it was important as the district moved forward on this project that perhaps pictures are taken of the progress being done in the school and do a press release with the local newspapers to show what the progress was.  He felt that the district needed to squash that rumor.   Mr. Damato said that he and Mr. Wiggins were at a job meeting today and he specifically asked that question of the construction manager and the architect and they said that the schedule is fine.  He said that the substantial completion date is June 30th 2013.  Mr. Damato said that  probably  there  will  not  be  anything actually moved into the building until July.  He said after June 30th there should only be “punch list” items to be completed before the final closeout of the project. Mr. Damato said that he would write up a press release of if the board wanted to they could invite the press to visit the job site.  Mr. Perkins asked Mr. Layden to bring up this at the meeting next week and Mr. Damato and Mr. Wiggins can provide the same answer and help quell the rumor.  Mr. Damato said that in the next few weeks you will be able to see much more progress at the site; he said that right now it is a muddy mess right now.  He said that curbs, sidewalks and retaining walls are being installed and all of the site work for the parking areas is being done right now.  He said when all of this work is done, the site will look totally different.  

Mr. Capodice said that when the additions for Union High School were being done, the CAST department produced a show giving the audience a preview of what the new areas look like.  He said that when Central-Five is able to have visitors go through the building, the same type of program could be done.  
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:


Mr. Galante said that the committee met and he presented the agenda.


Dr. Martin said with regard to resolution P-7, he had a meeting with the personnel committee and Union pays the lowest hourly rate and the next lowest is $11 per hour; that is how the amount was arrived at.  He said that the committee talked of the importance of the Cafeteria/Playground Aides and that they have tremendous responsibility, often they are in charge of hundreds of students at one time either in the cafeteria or on the playground and they were being paid very poorly.  Dr. Martin said that it was his recommendation but the entire committee did agree that it was worth an increase for these individuals.

GRIEVANCE/NEGOTIATIONS COMMITTEE:


Mr. Damato said that with regard to the Memorandum of Agreement with the Part-Time Transportation Association it was negotiated and ratified by the Association.  He said that it would be a “flat dollar” increase as opposed to a percentage increase.  Mr. Damato said that the flat dollar increase per hour is $.42 for drivers and $.42 for assistants.  He said that drivers in years have past have typically gotten more in terms of flat dollars but this time there was a consensus among the group that the assistants be paid a little more so that the drivers and the assistants would keep pace with one another. Mr. Damato said that there were no other changes to the contract.  He said that he tried to negotiate a longer contract but most associations now are probably taking shorter contracts in the hope that at some point better days will prevail and finances will be better.  Mr. Damato said that the group met many times; he said that the transportation department does a great job for the district.  He said that the bus drivers and the assistants have a very difficult job with tremendous responsibility.  Mr. Damato said that the hourly rate increase is much less than they got in previous contracts. 
APPROVAL OF BILLS


Mr. Perkins stated that the bills would be approved for payment at next week’s meeting.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS


District goals for the 2012-2013 school year –  Dr. Martin said that a few months ago the board had a special meeting on just district goals and the board talked about a vast number of things.  He said that he spoke to Mr. Perkins about circling back and getting the goals together because it is already December.  Dr. Martin said that he saw three things coming together as board goals because they are things that the board is spending a lot of time on.  He said that the first goal is preparing Central-Five/ Jefferson School, making sure that it is ready to open in September of 2013 and making sure that the transition from Hamilton, Connecticut Farms and Hannah Caldwell Schools into Central-Five is done appropriately.  Dr. Martin said that Mr. Tatum was spending a great deal of time on this because there are all sorts of factors involved.  He said that there were teachers that were in Central-Five but when the fifth grade was broken up to three schools they went to a different school but then they have moved to another grade level or may really like the school they were transferred to and they want to stay there.  Dr. Martin said that there are numerous factors in determining what Central-Five 
will look like and where the staff is going to come from.  He said that there is also getting the school ready, the punch list, the furniture and all of the hundreds of things that have to be taken care of before September 1st.  Dr. Martin said that this remains a huge focus for the district. He recommended that this is a board goal that can’t be helped.  


Dr. Martin said that the second thing that must be a board goal is the district’s focus on student achievement, analyzing data throughout the year so that when the important State tests are given, the district is ready.  He said that the district is seeing a lot of healthy work that way, a lot of people are involved and that is a good thing.


Dr. Martin said that the third board goal will involve fitness.  He said that the board spent a lot of time discussing fitness during its goal setting meeting.  Dr. Martin said that he did not want fitness to go to the back burner.  He said that there are things that the district is unearthing that are disturbing; one thing is that district students are not eating a good breakfast.  Dr. Martin said that with all of the studies that are out there that show that breakfast has an impact on student achievement, he found out from Aramark that of the students that qualify for free or reduced breakfast in the district, only 7% eat the breakfast that is offered.  He said that the breakfast that is being offered in the cafeteria, he has met with Mrs. Bridges the district manager of Aramark but also with the County Supervisor.  Dr. Martin said that he is a little concerned about the quality of the food, he said students are served too much sugar.  He said that the students are eating frosted flakes and cinnamon rolls for breakfast.  Dr. Martin said that the district has to work on this situation and do something about it.  He would like to have an all district get together with parents perhaps in January elementary schools first.  Dr. Martin said that he thought there should be a district initiative to get all students eating breakfast and a better breakfast than what they are eating.  He said that the district can’t mandate it but it can be encouraged.  

Dr. Martin said that he would also like to get some type of additional daily exercise for the students.  He said that what he did discover is that schools that have the students move, exercise and eat more balanced meals does have a positive effect on student achievement.  Dr. Martin said if the district wants students to have higher achievement this is something that the district is looking at.  


Mr. Perkins said that he sees the board goals as follows:  (1) Prepare Central-Five for opening in September, 2013; (2) Maximize district resources to enhance student achievement; and (3) Make health and fitness education a priority.   He said that he was not a great fan of specific goal setting but he fully agreed with Dr. Martin because he had discussions with him.  

Mr. Nufrio asked Dr. Martin if there was not a provision as well that there must be a certain percentage of students who qualify for free or reduced lunch who do partake in the program.  Dr. Martin said that if a certain percentage do not participate than the entire program is lost.  Mr. Nufrio said that he would not go that far but he would say that the program has expectations because parents today are cognizant of the fact that their children must eat better foods and is it possible that they are not eating it because of the menu that is presented and parents are saying that they do not want their children to eat what is being offered in the cafeteria and they have their children eat breakfast at home.  Mrs. Cooley said she did not think it was that.  She said that in her house she has one child that eats as soon as she gets up and another who will skip breakfast and not eat until lunch.  Mrs. Cooley said that she thought that many students were waking up just in time to get ready to leave for school and they would rather not waste time eating.  Ms. Hart said that many students do not get to work early enough to eat breakfast.  Mr. Arminio said that the students at the high school start classes at 7:40 and they cannot get there early enough to eat breakfast before class and even those students entitled to free breakfast do not participate in the program.  Ms. Hart said that in order to be able to eat breakfast the students must arrive around 7:05.  She said that students are not allowed to take food out of the cafeteria.  


Dr. Martin said that at the School Boards convention he attended a seminar on School Breakfast.  He said that some districts do have a “Grab and Go” system where the breakfast is packed up in a bag.  


Dr. Martin said that he was told by Mrs. Bridges of ARAMARK that the cafeteria must put the components of the free or reduced lunch on the student’s tray.  He said that Mr. Malanda, the principal at Kawameeh, told him that students are throwing fruit that they are given right into the garbage can as they come off of the lunch line.  Dr. Martin said that the district has to take a stand against that; not negatively and punish the students, but speak to the students about not doing this.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she has been told that the apples “do not taste good” and she does not understand how fresh fruit did not taste good. She said that she felt the fruit needed to be tasted in order to understand why the students are doing this; perhaps the fruit is not being stored properly.  


Mr. Galante said that this issue was addressed at the recycling meeting at Town Hall about educating students about food being thrown out needlessly.  Dr. Martin said that the district is not doing a good enough job with this; it must be addressed. 


Mrs. Cooley said that she brought up the whole fitness program at the Burnet PTA meeting and how the district was trying with ARAMARK to make changes in the menu in the cafeteria and she had a parent who was extremely upset because there were cheeseburgers on the menu every week and they no longer offered a bagel for lunch.  


Mr. Arminio asked if the Hamilton School initiative should not be another board goal for this year. Dr. Martin said that he would put that under the whole umbrella of the Central-Five goal.  


Mr. Arminio said that the district spent a lot of money to get its policy manual rewritten and the board needs to move forward with that.  He said that the board needed to continue to work on the revision of the policy manual so that by June, all policies are done.  Mr. Damato said that the committee is important and although they have had some great committee meetings, more meetings need to be scheduled.  Mr. Arminio said that there were a lot of distractions in the last few months and that is why he waited until now to bring this up. 

NEW BUSINESS


Board of Education meeting dates for January 2013 (Organization meeting is scheduled on January 3, 2013) - Mr. Damato said that organization meeting was scheduled for January 3rd which is a Thursday night.  He said that there are also meetings scheduled typically on the second and third Tuesday.  Mr. Damato said that since there will probably be no committees in January that the worksession could be cancelled and the organization meeting as a worksession and just have the regular meeting two weeks later, which would be January 15th.  He said that at the organization meeting every resolution would be discussed as a committee of the whole.  Mr. Nufrio asked what if a situation occurs, would there have to be an emergency meeting? Mr. Nufrio asked what if it is a personnel matter; would there have to be an Executive Session?  Mr. Damato said that the only items that needed to be adopted at the organization meeting are the organization resolutions; nothing else needs to be adopted at that meeting.  He said that between the organization and the regular meeting, committee meetings could be held that are not on a meeting night.  Mr. Nufrio said that if Dr. Martin needed to call together a committee to address the specific or eventful situation that may occur what would happen.  Mr. Damato said that a 48 hour notice is needed in order to call a special meeting.  He said that the committees are designated by the president according to the district’s bylaws and he would think that right after the organization meeting, committees would be set.  Mr. Damato said that thereafter the committees are free to meet, conduct their business and the agenda can be fashioned accordingly.


Mr. Damato said that the board had to pick a date for the organization meeting in January 2014 to put on the new schedule of meetings.  He said that the first week of January 2014 is construed as the week of January 5th so that the organization meeting could be any day that week.  Mr. Damato said that January 7th would be a Tuesday and there would be the same situation as this year.  It was the consensus of the board that January 7th, 2014 be designated at the organization meeting date and added to the schedule of meetings.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC


None

MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mrs. Gaglione, that the meeting be adjourned at 9:25 p.m.






Respectfully submitted






JAMES J. DAMATO
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